
STAFF REPORT 
 

To:    Southern Shores Town Council 

Date:    August 2, 2022 

Case:    ZTA-22-07 

Prepared By:   Wes Haskett, Deputy Town Manager/Planning Director 

 

GENERAL INFORMATION   

Applicant:    Town of Southern Shores 

  

Requested Action: Amendment of the Town Code by amending multiple Articles in 

Chapter 36, Zoning 

  

ANALYSIS 

In 2019, the N.C. General Assembly enacted North Carolina General Statutes Chapter 160D, 

Local Planning and Development Regulation, which consolidated and clarified former Chapters 

160A and 153A that addressed development regulations for Municipalities and Counties.  The 

Chapter became effective January 1, 2021 with the requirement that all Municipalities and 

Counties update their ordinances to be compliant with it by July 1, 2021.  Due to the Town Code 

Update project, Town Staff chose to postpone amending the Town Code to be compliant with 

Chapter 160D until the amendments from the Town Code Update project were complete.   

 

As a result of that postponement, and in an effort to bring the Town Code into compliance with 

Chapter 160D without making numerous amendments, the Town Council adopted Town Code 

Amendment TCA-21-05 on July 6, 2021 that clarified that the North Carolina General Statutes 

(in particular Chapter 160D) must be satisfied whenever the Town Code conflicts with, 

contradicts or is otherwise inconsistent with the North Carolina General Statutes.  At this point, 

we are moving forward with updating Chapter 36, Zoning to be consistent with N.C.G.S. 160D.  

The first of several ZTAs is ZTA-22-07 which includes amendments to multiple Articles in 

Chapter 36 that remove all references to Conditional Use Permits and replaces them with Special 

Use Permits.   

 

The proposed language also defines Special Use Permit as a permit issued to authorize 

development or land uses in a particular zoning district upon presentation of competent, material, 

and substantial evidence establishing compliance with one or more general standards requiring 

that judgment and discretion be exercised as well as compliance with specific standards.  The 

term includes permits previously referred to as conditional use permits or special exceptions.  

Like Conditional Use Permits, Special Use Permits require a recommendation from the Town 

Planning Board and Town Council approval following a quasi-judicial public hearing.      

 

The Town’s currently adopted Land Use Plan contains the following Policy that is applicable to 

the proposed ZTA: 

 

• Policy 2:  The community values and the Town will continue to comply with the 

founder’s original vision for Southern Shores: a low-density residential community 

comprised of single-family dwellings on large lots (served by a small commercial district 

for convenience shopping and services located at the southern end of the Town.  This 



blueprint for land use naturally protects environmental resources and fragile areas by 

limiting development and growth. 

 

RECOMMENDATION 

Town Staff has determined that the proposed amendments are consistent with the Town’s 

currently adopted Land Use Plan and Town Staff recommends approval of the application.  The 

Town Planning Board unanimously (6-0) recommended approval of the application at the July 

18, 2022 Planning Board meeting. 

 


